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REPORTS OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTORS ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL 

DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

Report by the Regional Director for South-East Asia 

The Director-General has the honour to present to the Executive Board a report by the 
Regional Director for South-East Asia, which highlights significant developments in the 
Region, including matters arising from discussions at the thirty-seventh session of the 
Regional Committee. Should members of the Board wish to see the full report of the Regional 
Committee, it is available in the Executive Board room. 



REPORT BY THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR SOUTH-EAST ASIA 
ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING 

REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

1. The thirty-seventh session of the Regional Committee for South-East Asia was held in the 
WHO Regional Office for South-East Asia, New Delhi, from 18 to 24 September 1984. It was 
attended by representatives from all the 11 Member States of the Region, the United Nations 
Development Programme, the United Nations Children1s Fund, and several nongovernmental 
organizations in official relations with WHO. 

2. During its deliberations, the Regional Committee noted the progress made by the Member 
States in the implementation of their health-for-all strategies. Although the major thrust 
in the implementation process differed from country to country, high priority was being 
accorded by all countries to the development and strengthening of health infrastructure. 
Concurrently, efforts were also being made in community participation, reorientation of 
manpower in support of primary health care, innovative approaches in primary health care 
through research and development, improvement of managerial processes, and mobilization of 
resources. 

3• The Committee noted that each country had a mechanism for monitoring and evaluating 
progress in the implementation of health-for-all strategies. It was necessary to ascertain 
whether these mechanisms required strengthening and, if so, whether the countries had the 
requisite resources or needed any additional managerial support. The Committee recognized 
the Common Framework and Format as a valid managerial tool for critically examining the 
process of implementing the strategies and for delivering useful feedback that would 
facilitate the introduction of any corrective measures required. In this regard, the 
Committee adopted a resolution (SEA/RC37/R2) urging Member States to strengthen the mechanism 
for monitoring and evaluating their health strategies, including the setting-up of national 
focal points or groups with strengthened health planning cells and information support, and 
to use the Common Framework and Format appropriately in the overall managerial process of 
national health development. 

4• The Committee noted that five countries of the Region had completed country resource 
utilization reviews and that bilateral negotiations had been initiated in some countries. 
But there was an urgent need to find ways and means of taking more concrete and intensive 
follow-up action involving bilateral, multilateral and other international organizations, 
both in the countries and internationally. The Committee, by its resolution SEA/RC37/R5, 
urged Member States to take all possible action, at both country and international level, to 
mobilize adequate external resources complementary to national resources to implement their 
health programmes, and to maintain a continuing review of resource requirements, flow and 
utilization with a view to developing short-term and long-term measures to meet these 
requirements. It also requested WHO support for this action, and for the assessment of the 
costs and methods of financing health care services and health programmes. 

5• All countries of the Region have an established mechanism for health planning that is 
being strengthened, often with WHO support. The Committee noted with satisfaction that these 
national mechanisms were also acquiring the ability to monitor and evaluate the strategies, 
and therefore further efforts for improving managerial processes for national health 
development should continue. 

6. In the field of primary health care, the Committee rioted that all Member States had 
strengthened their health systems based on the primary health care approach. The coverage of 
the population by primary health care had expanded, both in rural areas and in urban slums• 
The expansion of physical facilities (such as primary health centres and subcentres), the 
appropriate training of field personnel, and the improvement of logistics and of referral 
support were also noted• The involvement and participation of the community in these 
activities were being given high priority in most countries. 

7. As regards health manpower development, the Committee felt that in most countries there 
was no significant lack of trained doctors. However, careful consideration needed to be 
given to the relative importance of specialists in the context of primary health care and the 
referral services and the development of a health team with proper orientation. The 
Committee also felt that managerial skills should be developed among supervisory staff at all 
levels of the health care system. 



8. The Committee noted that the emphasis in WHO-supported research was moving from a 
disease-oriented approach to a comprehensive systems approach in support of health for all. 
Health services research therefore received a high priority. Underscoring the need to bring 
together policy-makers, public health administrators and scientists of different disciplines, 
the Committee adopted a resolution (SEA/RC37/R6) urging Member States to strengthen their 
muít id i s с iplinary research activities, to allocate adequate funds for health services 
research, and to promote national self-reliance in this regard. 

9• Recognizing the importance of maternal and child health care in primary health care, the 
Committee stressed the need to improve the care of mothers during and after pregnancy, and to 
promote child-spacing and family planning methods incorporating several known terminal 
methods within the maternal and child health service packages as appropriate. Noting the 
persistent high infant and child mortality and morbidity, the Committee stressed the need to 
integrate the programmes on nutrition, diarrhoeal diseases control, acute respiratory 
infections and immunization. 

10. The Committee noted that many countries were making good progress with regard to water 
supplies, and several new projects were being implemented with national and international 
funding; but they were lagging behind in sanitation, where much work remained to be done. 
Polluted drinking-water continued to be the major cause of diarrhoeal and other enteric 
diseases in the Region. 

11. Provision of essential drugs is an important prerequisite for primary health care. 
Recognizing the need for quality assurance of drugs, vaccines and other biologicals used in 
Member States, the Committee adopted a resolution (SEA/RC37/R1) urging Member States to 
undertake appropriate programmes for the production or procurement of essential drugs, their 
rational use, and quality assurance of drugs, vaccines and biologicals• 

12. Malaria remains a major problem in many countries in the South-East Asia Region, 
particularly in view of Plasmodium falciparum resistance to commonly used antimalarial 
drugs. The Committee advocated that, in the countries where the problem persisted, 
restrictions should be placed on the use of the last-resort antimalarial drugs such as 
mefloquine and fansimef, to prevent the parasite from developing resistance to them. Noting 
the change of behaviour of Anopheles vectors and their resistance to pesticides, the 
Committee recommended the introduction, where feasible, of other intervention methods such as 
bio-environmental control• 

13. The Committee noted that, despite persisting operational problems, the Expanded 
Programme on Immunization was making progress. There was a need to develop an effective 
cold-chain technology and quality assurance of vaccines, and for continuing assistance from 
WHO and UNICEF and other international organizations in the refinement and acceleration of 
countries 1 immunization programmes. 

14. In regard to diarrhoeal disease control, the Committee noted the reduction of mortality 
due to diarrhoeal diseases in children in most countries of the Region. Mothers had been 
given education on the use of home-made solutions to counter diarrhoea as a step towards 
attaining self-sufficiency in oral rehydration salts in the near future. 

15• The Committee also recognized the need to develop managerial processes in national 
disease prevention and control programmes and to mobilize inputs from other complementary 
programmes through joint consultative programme formulation and also implementation and 
coordination of all disease-control activities • 

16. Concerning noneommunicable diseases, the Committee noted that cancer and cardiovascular 
diseases were emerging problems and felt that WHO should help countries to establish 
cancer-detection registration centres and to develop network facilities in the Region. 

17. The Committee noted that in most countries of the Region the status of women and their 
literacy rates were lower than those of men, and that few women occupied decision-making 
positions. It adopted a resolution (SEA/RC37/R4) calling upon Member States to review the 
existing policies so as to ensure that women participate in policy formulation and 
decision-making, especially in national health systems； it also urged them to ensure that 
adequate resources were provided to implement "women, health and development" activities, 
particularly those related to literacy, nutrition, family health, occupational health, health 
education, and health information in the context of primary health care. 



18. The Committee examined the proposed regional programme budget for 1986-1987, which it 
found, conformed to the policy guidelines of the Organization, the Seventh General Programme 
of Work, and the related médium-term programme for the period 1984-1989， and also reflected 
national and regional priorities for achieving health for all• The Committee adopted a 
resolution (SEA/RC37/R8) in which it noted the regional programme budget for 1986-1987 in the 
amount of US $ 69 873 000 and requested the Regional Director to transmit it to the 
Director-General for inclusion in his proposed Organization-wide programme budget for 
1986-1987. 

19. The technical discussions held during the Committee1 s session were on the subject of 
"Innovations in primary health care within the community"， analysing the various aspects of 
several reported innovative approaches in primary health care, namely the development 
process, the community1 s role, socioeconomic and cultural determinants• Noting the 
recommendations arising out of these discussions, the Committee adopted a resolution 
(SEA/RC37/R9) calling upon Member States to stimulate innovative approaches in primary health 
care, particularly with regard to community involvement, and to provide adequate support for 
appropriate research in their development, application, evaluation and expansion, as an 
integral component of national health care delivery systems, and to share their experiences 
and information on innovative approaches in primary health care. 


